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On February 21, 2001, Verizon Northwest, Inc. filed tariff advices 970, 971 and 972, stating that the advices are filed in compliance with the Thirteenth Supplemental Order in Docket UT-003013 (Part A).  The Commission requested that Staff review the compliance filings and file comments by February 26, 2001.  As Staff indicated by letter to the Commission, Staff needed to receive workpapers from Verizon in order to review and comment on the filings.

Staff received workpapers from Verizon  on February 26, 2001, discussed several concerns with them, and has comments on the compliance filings as follows:

Advices 970 and 971


Advices 970 and 971 contain tariff revisions to the Unbundled Network Element (UNE) and Resale tariffs, respectively.  Staff has one concern with the proposed tariff revisions.  The Thirteenth Supplemental Order approved OSS recovery charges of $3.27 for OSS transition, $3.76 for OSS transaction and $4.92 for the NOMC, and stated that the charges were to be applied on a “per LSR” basis.  Advices 970 and 971 include the OSS recovery charges in the rates for each individual service order element. Local Service Requests (LSRs), however, may contain orders for multiple service elements.  Therefore, any LSR that contains a request for more than one service element will result in the customer being charged more than once for OSS recovery.  In addition, neither of the advices indicate that the OSS recovery charges apply on a “per LSR” basis.  

The Company explained to Staff that certain restrictions applied to LSRs, such as a requirement that separate LSRs be submitted when ordering both loops and ports and when loops are ordered for a customer to provide service at different locations.  Staff notes that these restrictions do not preclude the possibility of multiple OSS recovery charges on a single LSR and that, in any event, the Commission has not yet taken up the matter of LSR restrictions.  Staff assumes the reasonableness of such restrictions will be considered when the Commission addresses tariff terms and conditions. 

Staff recommends that the Commission direct Verizon to remove the OSS recovery charges from all rate elements where they were included in Advices 970 and 971, separately state the OSS recovery charges in each advice, and indicate that the charges apply on a “per LSR” basis.

Advice 972


Advice 972 contains proposed revisions to the collocation tariff.  Staff reviewed the changes and believes that the filing complies with the Commission’s order.

DATED this 27th day of February, 2001.  
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